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Brown Letter to BOS RE: Salentine Appeal 7/4/10 

 

Andrew and Jessica Brown 

1215 Franklin Ranch Road 

Goleta CA 93117  

 

HAND DELIVERY 

 

RE: Response to Ms Basham and Mr. Salentine letters, complaints and 

accusations regarding Salentine Appeal. 

 

Dear Board of Supervisors: 

 

On Tuesday July 10, 2012    you are scheduled to consider the appeal of 

the Planning and Development Director’s and the Planning Commission’s 

approval of a land use permit in case # 07LUP-00000-00021. I would like to 

take this opportunity to address all known concerns of Mr. Salentine and his 

attorneys. The evolution of this permit started in 1999 and has many 

complicated details. It will prove helpful to read the “Critical Path Time 

Line” with attachments that verify the facts and progression of events.  The 

time line is already delivered to the Clerk of the Board. 

 

Many of the items discussed by Mr. Salentine and Ms Basham are partial 

truths or simply not true. Also, a substantial portion of the claims made 

were delivered immediately prior to the Planning Commission hearing, giving 

little time for the Browns to prepare an answer that could fit into our 12 

minutes of time allotted to explain almost 13 years of history. Much of the 

discussion at the hearing had to do with an inaccurate representation of our 

character instead of the best environmental, economical and least impactful 

to the neighborhood solution. Hearings are about finding the truth, not the 

element of surprise. This letter should clarify the issues prior to the BOS 

hearing so the discussion at that hearing can be focused on the real issues.  

 

Many mistakes were made by many parties and agencies. We have owned our 

errors as have several other parties. We have paid substantial sums of money 

and the last five years solving these issues.  

 

I will show that Mr. Salentine is an opportunist. He cites county and 

state regulations only to control the activities of the Browns while he 

flagrantly disregards those same regulations. Since purchasing his property 

in 2006 Mr. Salentine has attempted avoid County regulations as shown in his 

email (Attachment 1). Over the last five years, he has accumulated several 

unpermitted fills on his property. He has also overburdened the COMB pipe 

during his grading operations (Attachment 2). Since he was notified of this 

issue last October, Mr. Salentine has delayed the repair of this threat to 

the water supply to the central coast because of “extensive travel plans” 

until July 12, 2012. The Grading Department and COMB is working with Mr. 

Salentine to correct these violations. Mr. Salentine’s credibility is at 

issue.  

 

Basham has stated: 

 “It has long been their goal to create an extensive equestrian 

Facility” This is false.  Our only desire is have several horses for our own 

family use and enjoyment. Jessica, our daughter and I enjoy raising training 

and enjoying nature via horseback. The horses are out in pasture most of the 

year. They are only in the pens during inclement weather or when they need 

special care. By county regulations a 10 acre property can have 20 horses. We 

have only 5 horses. There are many other horse properties in the immediate 
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area including two commercial facilities. Our property is not commercial but 

mirrors the neighborhood scheme. 

 

Basham states, “The County approved a permit importation of massive 

amounts of fill...to create a riding arena, approximately 8200 cubic yards. 

…They exceeded this and raised the level from405.5 to 411.5.” 

 In 2002 we truncated the importation of fill. With the approval of 

George Bissel, the grading inspector, we raised the westerly portion by 6 

feet at the deepest tapering down to one foot at the shallowest. The easterly 

half was left 5 feet below approved level with the total importation of 

approximately 7200 cubic yards. In accordance with H+S Code SECTION 19870 

allows a grading inspector to approve deviations that do not increase the 

scope or cost by more than 10% without a revision to the original plans. 

Browns placed less fill than approved plans allowed by the 99 LUP. 

 

However, Mr. Salentine’s current dwelling is built upon a pad of over 

7000 cubic yards of fill. About 5000 yards were placed in 1995 by the 

previous owner by an emergency permit. It was not installed per code so Mr. 

Salentine was required to over excavate and compact to 90% the entire 5000 

yards to make the site buildable. Without a permit he imported an additional 

2000 yards to raise his pad level by approximately 10 feet.     (Attachment 3)        

When recently questioned by county enforcement he said EHS required him to 

import the fill to build an above ground sewer treatment plant. Bu he was 

unable to produce any documents to support his claim. Grading is now working 

with Mr. Salentine to legalize this unpermitted fill.  

Furthermore, in 2008 Mr. Salentine was issued an emergency permit to 

repair a “superficial” slide on the hill below the COMB pipe.   (Attachment 4)      

His true interest was to expand and stabilize his two building pads. The 

slide was caused largely by a non permitted ranch road cut into an unstable 

hillside by the previous owner. In a September 21, 2007 Geological Hazards 

Evaluation Cambell Geo.Inc page 13 states “The natural slopes adjacent to the 

proposed building site are subject to surficial and gross instability”.  

(Attachment 6) Also because of the unstable hill a 30’ setback was required for 

second building site on the fill pad. Jennifer Foster Salentines private 

planner wrote to the county “Although grading is not allowed for the purpose 

creating a building pad, this emergency fill would allow Mr. Salentine a 

reduction of setback for his lower site thus allowing him the space to place 

his home. Additionally it would stabilize the upper building site.” This fill 

authorized approximately 3600 Cubic yards of earthwork between cut and import 

of fill. The permit was issued to be performed “before the 08-09 rainy 

season. Four years later, and the job has not been completed. Mr. Salentine 

has no interest in protecting the COMB pipe. His only interest is to create 

two larger building pads for two homes on his 5 acres. 

Finally on September 2-3 2010 Mr. Salentine imported 48 dump truck 

loads of fill and pushed it off the edge of his ranch road directly above the 

South West corner of his home. This was about 480 cubic yards and was placed 

without keying, benching or compaction. This unpermitted fill is likely to 

slide and at the very least damage Mr. Salentine’s drainage system, home and 

downhill neighbors. County enforcement is working with Mr. Salentine to bring 

this into compliance. (Attachment 6)  

Mr. Salentine has moved approximately 11,000 cubic yards of earth to 

create and stabilize two building pads. To state that we imported “massive 

amounts of fill” while he has more unpermitted fill and earthwork indicates 

that he only uses county regulations when it is beneficial to him is a 

misrepresentation of the facts.  
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Basham states, “Driveway experiences serious erosion because of runoff 

from Brown’s property” 

 This is incorrect. Most of the water coming down the driveway is from 

Mr. Salentine’s property. Any runoff that might have come from the fill has 

been corrected by the most recent permit issued to Brown’s. Furthermore, when 

Mr. Salentine graded the road last year he banked it so the water would cross 

the road instead of being channeled to the downhill catch basin. Browns have 

created a V ditch at the boundary of Salentine’s easement that captures any 

water coming off the Brown’s property.   (Attachment 7) 

 

Ms. Basham states, “Dumping unsightly concrete footing in the creek” 

 This is false. We never left concrete in the creek. Please see 

attached receipt for concrete disposal. (Attachment 8)  

  

 Basham states, “In 2008 Planning Staff advised the Browns that to correct 

the grading violation associated with the importation of excess fill they had 

two choices: return to the height and foot print originally approved in their 

1999 plans or apply for an as built grading…. …The Browns did not apply for 

new land use permit and Building and safety opened a building violation to 

compel the Browns to remove the fill.” 

This shows total misunderstanding of facts and chain of events.  The 

first choice would not be acceptable because the 1999 plans as approved 

allowed 19 feet of fill over the pipe or 9 feet of overburden. This plan was 

developed by Penfield and Smith, approved by Planning and Development, 

Grading, Dale Webber from Flood Control and Brian Baca. It was not until 2008 

that it was identified as a possible problem and September 2010 when COMB 

confirmed it was a problem. Secondly Browns did apply for an as built permit 

per Tony Bohnnet’s and Jeff Thomas’s direction. It is shown on the permit 

history. (Attachment 9) 

 

Basham states, “Instead of making immediate plans to correct the violation 

Browns delayed for years” 

Because of the as built permit application COMB was contacted and COMB 

thought that there could be an overburden. The exact location and depth could 

not be ascertained despite two separate surveys done at Browns expense. The 

Browns did not delay. They could not act without information and 

authorization from COMB. 

 

Nov 2009 Meeting with COMB, Dave Ward and P+D, COMB agrees to locate their 

pipe by potholing. Dave Ward determines that since there is no proof that the 

fill is excessive no violation will be issued until after Potholing. Email 

sent by Errin Briggs recapping meeting. (Attachment 10) 

a) Kate Rees (COMB GM) says the potholing will be performed before 
Thanksgiving 2009 (within 3 Weeks) 

Mar 2010 B+S letter requiring abatement within 30 days (Attachment 11) 

May 2010 COMB locates one location that is within limits but is unable to 

find a second location 

June 2010 COMB finds other location 

Sept 2010 COMB determines that there is an overburden and P+D informs Browns 

(Attachment 12) 

Sept 2010 Penfield and Smith begin designing correction. 

Oct 2010 First time “Official Policy” letter sent by COMB to P+D establishing 

requirement of notification to COMB of construction within COMB easement.  

 Browns made every effort to expedite the resolution of the overburden.   

  

“Four more times Ms Basham demands that the fill be returned to the 

height and foot print originally approved in their 1999 plans”  
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No matter how many times it is stated, it never will address the real 

issues. Ms. Basham does not understand that the County approved 1999 LUP  

overburdened the COMB pipe. 

 

 

Basham states, “The permit on appeal authorizes further degradation of 

the natural topography without any environmental review and contrary to 

county Policy concerning hillsides and slopes and it imposes serious drainage 

problems and visually compromises on surrounding properties.” 

 The topography of the surrounding area features slopes of 2/1 

frequently. Mr. Salentines slopes, both natural, created by emergency permit 

and by non-permitted grading are very similar and steeper in some instances. 

The Browns’ plan meets all county grading standards and has been approved by 

all county agencies as well as the US Department of Interior. 

The drainage of the Browns’ property has been improved greatly by the 

new plan design engineered by Penfield and Smith. All water drains away from 

the creek and easement road, is channeled into rock lined swales and 

vegetative strips. This slows the velocity, filters the water and allowed 

water to percolate into the ground thus reducing downstream contamination.  

We have lowered the arena by six feet and reduced the size 

substantially at Mr. Salentines request. The height of the arena pad is now 

17 feet below the floor elevation of the Salentine home. We have planted 

double rows of trees to screen the arena and pens from neighbor’s views.   

I will reference Mr. Salentines Emergency Fill Permit approved by P+D, 

Grading and The Board of Supervisors, pertaining to county policies and 

standards as well as environmental review: 

   

            

    
 

As you can see Mr. Salentine supported the enlargement of his building 

pad by hiding under the veil of an emergency permit to repair a superficial 

slide. He imported almost double the fill as did the Browns altering the 

topography and created a visual impact in the canyon without any 
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environmental review. He now attempts to use regulations to control what the 

Browns do on their property.  

    

Basham states, “The equestrian project must be considered separately 

and greater scrutiny. Mr. Salentine has seen no drainage plans.”  

The two agricultural structures only require ministerial permits for 

land use. There is no requirement for Building permit. Ministerial permits 

are also statutorily exempted from CEQA review. However the engineers at 

Penfield and Smith performed hydrology studies and drainage analysis. The 

drainage plan designed for this project passively directs water southward or 

away from the easement and Franklin Creek. The flows will be picked up by a 

rock lined swale sloping at 2%, and eventually into a catch basin after 

traversing several hundred feet. This is clearly depicted on the plans that 

have been on review for over a year. Again this slows the velocity, allows 

for recharging groundwater and detains impurities in vegetative strips. The 

arena also slopes southward, away from the creek and easement and is directed 

into rock lined swales. Eventually feeds into a series of catch basin and 

crosses the easement via a culvert. The drainage is improved greatly from 

when it was in native state and benefits Mr. Salentine.  

In 2008 in a mild rain, 4 inches over 2 days, Mr. Salentine’s drainage 

system failed. Over 100 cubic yards of mud and debris were deposited on the 

Brown’s property. (Attachment 13)  Mr. Salentine refused to help with the clean 
up His drainage engineer, Dale Gropp felt that with a few improvements the 

system would work well (Attachment 14). Mr. Salentine implemented the changes 

that directly benefitted his property but has failed to make the corrections 

that would prevent a reoccurrence of the previous blowout. Since 2008 there 

has been minimal rainfall. Again Mr. Salentine follows rules and practices 

only when it directly benefits him.     

 

The Brown project has been approved and supported by Planning and 

Development, Grading, COMB, Goleta Water, Fire Department, Fish and Game, 

SWWPP, Civil Engineers, Geotechnical Engineers, Hydrologists, US Department 

of Interior, Planning Commission and only appealed by Salentine. The Browns 

have owned any mistakes they have made at a substantial financial and time 

cost. Several other agencies have owned their mistakes and contributed to the 

correction to the 1999 plan. COMB paid for the jointly issued permit, 

(Attachment 16)  provided the contractor, soils engineer and surveyor. Browns 

paid for the removal of the earth over the pipe. COMB paid the last one third 

of the grading cost. The pipe and the primary water source are safe and the 

drainage is improved greatly.  

 

The only objection to the grading and agricultural structures is from 

Mr. Salentine. Mr. Salentine has been shown by his own emails and flagrant 

violations that are not yet resolved that he is an opportunist. He uses 

regulations and the system when it benefits him and ignores them when he 

thinks he can get away with it.  

 

There are two Neighbors that have concerns about the arena lights. Mr. 

Houde was confused and contends there is a stadium and sound system (no 

stadium or sound system to be built). Mr. Houde lives on the other side of 

the hill and has absolutely no view of our property.  Ms Sulzbach, had not 

reviewed the plans and relied only on Mr. Salentine representation of the 

plans. She wrote a letter after Mr. Salentine repaved her driveway. In her 

letter she states that she would only support the arena lights if strict 

limitations were prescribed. The plans, that we have since delivered to 

Sulzbach call for very limited use and strict controls. Additionally, 
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Sulzbach’s view of the arena and lights is blocked by 60 foot tall eucalyptus 

trees.   

The lights are shielded and engineered so there are virtually no lumens 

escaping. The trees and topography further shield the arena and lights. 

Furthermore, since Mr. Salentine moved in, the canyon is no longer dark. He 

has many unshielded exterior non directed lights that cause the canyon to 

“glow”. (Attachment 15)  Frequently these lights are left on until 11 PM. Our 

lights have “very” restricted use, comply with all county standards and will 

cause minimal impact to the neighborhood.    

 

Summary 

We are asking that you deny the Salentine appeal and approve LUP 07LUP-

00000-00021 with modifications of 2/8/2012 and 5/23/2012. Additionally we 

request you approve the arena lights as originally approved by Planning and 

Development. Over the past five years we have worked diligently to solve the 

issue of the overburden on the primary source of water to our central coast 

area. We have worked with the many agencies to address each different 

concern. Collaboratively, we have developed an engineered plan that meets all 

parties’ requirements. It addresses safety of our water supply, County 

Planning and Development regulations, Grading Department regulations, 

Building and Safety standards, Community Plans, Environmental Issues and the 

requirements of the US Department of Interior. We have a plan that addresses 

all parties concerns and requirements. Most neighbors support our project in 

full. Mr. Salentine is the only one that is objecting to everything and has 

proved to be an opportunist who uses regulations to attempt to control the 

use of our property while flagrantly violating these same regulations on his 

property. His credibility and motivation is suspect. The plan before you is 

the best solution that is the least impactful to the environment and the 

neighborhood and meets ALL County standards. Please approve the plan in its 

entirety.   

 

 

Thank you for taking the time to review these issues 

 

 

 

Andrew and Jessica Brown   
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